
  
AM No. 10-111 (C4) 

 
 
MEMO TO:  City Council 
 
FROM:  John Marchione, Mayor 
 
DATE:   June 1, 2010 
 
SUBJECT: APPROVE CONTRACT FOR THE BERGER PARTNERSHIP TO 

DEVELOP A MASTER PLAN OF THE BNSF CORRIDOR 
 
I.   RECOMMENDED ACTION: 
 

Approve the contract for the Berger Partnership to develop a master plan for the BNSF 
Corridor. 

 
II.   DEPARTMENT CONTACTS: 
 

Craig Larsen, Park and Recreation Director  425-556-2310 
 Carolyn Hope, Senior Park Planner   425-556-2313 
 
III.  DESCRIPTION: 
 

Project Background: 
The City is close to closing the purchase of the BNSF Rail Corridor from the Port of 
Seattle. The corridor runs from Bear Creek east of Redmond Town Center to NE 124th 
Street. This corridor will provide many opportunities for the City, as outlined in 
Comprehensive Plan policy DT-8:   
 

• Preserve sufficient area for a trail, open space, and high-capacity transit/light rail; 
• Link the north and south parts of the Downtown through additional right-of-way 

crossings for vehicles, as well as improvements to encourage easy and safe 
pedestrian access along and across the railroad corridor; 

• Improve its aesthetic appeal through enhancements, such as trees, landscaping, 
and gathering places for enjoyment of visual and performing art; 

• Include elements of the historic railroad as part of improvements within the right-
of-way; and 

• Ensure through development of specific design guidelines that improvements 
within the railroad right-of-way and on adjacent properties relate to and support 
the character of adjoining districts, particularly Old Town. 

 
The City has projects underway in the vicinity of the corridor and is in the process of 
applying for funding for more projects to come to fruition in the near future. Owning this 
corridor is necessary for some of the funding applications and having control of the 
corridor will expedite the implementation of our capital projects.   
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According to our November 5, 2009, Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the 
Port of Seattle, King County, Sound Transit, Puget Sound Energy, and the Cascade Water 
Alliance, the City will provide our partners with easements within with corridor as well.  
 
Time is of the essence to determine how we can accommodate all the uses in the corridor 
and implement projects in a timely and cost effective manner. This year we postponed the 
construction of the Downtown Stormwater Trunk Line project due to possible conflicts 
with the proposed Sound Transit East Link project in the corridor.  This Master Plan will 
move quickly to develop a Council approved Alignment Plan by September 2010, which 
will allow the City to complete engineering on the Downtown Stormwater Trunk Line in 
time to begin construction in June 2011 and comply with Washington State Department 
of Ecology requirements.  After developing the Alignment Plan, the consultant team will 
continue with the master planning process, including the development of conceptual 
drawings.   
 
In addition, the City is planning to seek transportation enhancement funding for the 
Downtown trail development this year, which requires that the project be ready to build 
in 2011.  Therefore, the master plan and engineering of the trail is critical to competing 
for this funding. 
 
Project Description: 
The City solicited Requests for Qualifications (RFQ) in an open process that was 
advertised in many local papers and on our website. In addition, many firms were mailed 
notices of the RFQ. A pre-submittal meeting was held to provide more information about 
the project and answer questions. The City received nine proposals.  The team that 
reviewed the proposals and participated in the interviews included: 

 
Person Role in Project 
Carolyn Hope Project Manager 
Joel Pfundt Lead, Transportation Division and DEWCS 
Mike Haley Lead, Stormwater Trunk Line Project 
Mary Yelanjian Lead, Art 
Craig Larsen Parks and Recreation Director 
Jeff Churchill Lead, Planning 
Monica Clarke (King County) Lead, King County Parks, Trail Easement 
 
In the review of proposals, three were selected for interviews, scoring highest to lowest: 
Otak, GGLO, and The Berger Partnership.  During the interviews, The Berger 
Partnership was the clear winner of the project to everyone in the review team, as 
reflected in their individual scores of the teams. 
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The Berger Partnership team was selected due to their understanding of the many project 
components and their comprehensive approach to the project that included integration of 
landscape design, urban design, art, and functional engineering. The team provided 
outstanding insight into the City’s goals, challenges, and how to meet milestones.  
 
The Berger Partnership team includes: 
 
Key Team Member Role in Project 
The Berger Partnership Landscape design, project management 
KPG  Civil support and design 
Norton-Arnold  Public involvement 
Weinstein A/U Urban Planning, Transit Station Planning 
Perri Lynch Art Master Planning 
Parsons Brinkerhoff Transit Planning and Engineering 
GeoEngineers Critical Areas, Environmental Site Assessment 
 

 
IV.  IMPACT: 
 

The financial impact of approving the contract is $485,000.  This funding is including in 
the current Park and Recreation Department CIP. 
 
Failure to approve the contract will further prolong the decisions on how to accommodate 
all of the proposed uses in the Corridor and possibly jeopardize our relationship with the 
Washington Department of Ecology on the Downtown Stormwater Trunk Line project. 

 
V.  ALTERNATIVES: 
 

City Council could choose not to approve the contract and therefore eliminate potential 
grant funding for 2011 and potentially postpone the Downtown Stormwater Trunk Line 
project or risk constructing it in a location that conflicts with East Link or other potential 
uses. 

 
VI.  TIME CONSTRAINTS: 
 

Public Works needs the Alignment Plan by September to meet their engineering and 
construction deadlines. Master planning and engineering of the trail in downtown must be 
complete by summer 2011 to begin construction in 2011, if funding is granted. 
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VII.  LIST OF ATTACHMENTS: 
 
  

A. Contract 
 

 
 
___________________________________________   __________ 
Craig Larsen, Director of Parks and Recreation    Date 
 
 
 
Approved for Council Agenda______________________________ __________ 
     John Marchione, Mayor  Date 
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